
MACON COUNTY R-1 BOARD OF EDUCATION MEETING MINUTES 
REGULAR SESSION – THURSDAY, MAY 24, 2001 

 
The Macon County R-I Board of Education met in regular session on Thursday, May 24, 
2001, at 7:00 p.m. in the High School Library.  Board members present were John 
Walker, David Hamilton, Jim Cerva, Toni Riekeberg, and Don Kinkhorst. 
 
A motion was made by Toni Riekeberg, seconded by Don Kinkhorst and passed 
unanimously to amend the consent agenda by adding items (J) Resignation of Certified 
Personnel and (K) Young Farmers Tour under New Business. 
 
A motion was made by Jim Cerva, seconded by Toni Riekeberg and passed unanimously 
to accept the amended consent agenda which consisted of minutes of previous meeting, 
attendance report, revenue/expenditure comparison, treasurer’s report, monthly bills, and 
approve applications for state and federal programs, including Title I, Title II, Title IV, 
Title VI, IDEA (Individuals with Disabilities), ECSE (Early Childhood Special 
Education), and PAT (Parents as Teachers). 
 
Superintendent Brown noted that elementary yearbooks were given to each board 
member in their board packets. 
 
Superintendent Brown reported on Kim Gann’s applied mathematics students’ that 
participated in ‘The Stock Market Game’.  The program has been well received by 
students. 
 
Superintendent Brown reported that the district has been re-designated as an ‘Official 
Safety Inspection Station’.  For several years, the Macon campus has been used by the 
Missouri State Highway Patrol to inspect buses from Macon, as well as several area 
schools.  Gerald Mansfield and Keith Maloney coordinate the inspection. 
 
OLD BUSINESS: 
 
The third reading of the revised Citizenship Policy was deferred until the June meeting 
because of legal concerns expressed by Susan Goldhammer, who is an attorney with 
Missouri School Boards Association.  Superintendent Brown will work with the building 
principals during the next thirty days to make the necessary corrections. 
 
A motion was made by Toni Riekeberg, seconded by Don Kinkhorst and passed 
unanimously to amend Board Policy GBN-1, “Professional Staff Service Awards” by 
adding the following two revisions:  (1) to include the presentation of a brass bell to those 
teachers who complete thirty years of service in the district and (2) teachers who serve 
twenty-five years or more will receive a plaque. 
 
A motion was made by David Hamilton, seconded by Don Kinkhorst and passed 
unanimously that 60% of revenue received per teacher who teaches a dual credit class be 
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awarded to that teacher, and the remaining 40% of the fee will go into the student activity 
account to be used for textbooks and supplies.   
 
NEW BUSINESS: 
 
Larry Theerman, Vocational School Director gave his annual assessment of the Macon 
Area Vocational-Technical School curriculum, instruction, and student progress.  For the 
2000-2001 school year 129 students were enrolled in a vocational course from a sending 
school district, compared to 338 from Macon.  Theerman noted that articulation 
agreements are in place for Moberly Community College, Quincy Tech, Indian Hills 
Community College, Linn Technical College, and Maplewood Community College.  He 
also reported that 20 students participated in the Construction Apprenticeship Tech Prep 
Consortium in Building Trades, Welding, and Heating and Air Conditioning program this 
school year.  Tracking of placement of vocational students shows they are doing very 
well, 180 students out of 184 have been placed.  
 
Lois McQuitty gave her annual assessment of the Adult Basic/Continuing Education 
Programs.  Topics covered were fall and spring adult/community education classes, adult 
basic education program, changes for fiscal year 2002, and college credit summer classes 
offered at Macon. McQuitty noted that the program had a lot more participation this past 
year due to the Toastmaster reduction in employees, which means the program will 
receive more dollars next year.   She stated that Macon is in a pilot program for taking 
enrollment “on-line”, which cuts down on the paperwork.  She also stated that individuals 
may take on-line classes.  Mrs. McQuitty also invited board members to G.E.D. 
graduation on Sunday, June 10 at 2:00 p.m.; approximately 27 people will graduate. 
 
Larry Theerman’s recommendation for students who miss more than twelve days per 
semester will not receive credit for the class during that semester was deferred until the 
June board meeting.  The policy is currently being evaluated by Susan Goldhammer at 
MSBA.  John Walker and David Hamilton will work with the committee assigned to look 
at the policy change. 
 
Principal Williams presented the summer school application for the Board’s approval.   
A motion was made by Toni Riekeberg, seconded by Jim Cerva and passed unanimously 
to approve Principal Williams’s summer school application as presented. 
 
A motion was made by Don Kinkhorst, seconded by Toni Riekeberg and passed 
unanimously to approve of Garnita Woodward and Dennis Wright’s recommendation that 
the high school grading scale be changed from an 11-point scale to a 4-point scale. 
 
A motion was made by Don Kinkhorst, seconded by David Hamilton and passed 
unanimously to accept Sheriff Bob Dawson’s invitation to partner with his agency in the 
application of a federally-funded COPS in Schools Grant.  Grant monies would be used 
to pay for the salary and benefits of a School Resource Officer to be deployed to work in 
the buildings and around the campus.   
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A motion was made by Don Kinkhorst, seconded by Jim Cerva and passed unanimously 
to approve Joetta Walter’s recommendation to contract with National Health 
Rehabilitation for occupational and speech therapy at a cost of $45 per hour. 
 
A motion was made by Jim Cerva, seconded by David Hamilton and passed unanimously 
to approve Joetta Walter’s recommendation to contract with Mid-America Physical 
Therapy, which is through the local hospital, for physical therapy at the rates of $52 and 
$32 per hour.   
 
Superintendent Brown presented the support staff salary schedule committee’s 
recommendation.  It was the consensus of the committee that all hourly employees 
receive a 55-cents per hour salary increase for the 2001-2002 school year.  Level I 
employees hourly wages would increase by 50-cents; from $6.10 to $6.50 per hour, and 
would also receive a 5-cent increment for an additional year of service.  Level II 
employees hourly wages would increase by 45-cents, from $6.55 to $7.00, and would 
also receive a 10-cent increment for an additional year of service.  Level III employees 
hourly wages would increase by 40-cents, from $7.00 to $7.40, and also receive a 15-cent 
increment for an additional year of service.  Level IV employees hourly wages would 
increase by 35-cents, from $8.20 to $8.55, and would also receive a 20-cent increment for 
an additional year of service. 
 
A motion was made by David Hamilton, seconded by Toni Riekeberg and passed 
unanimously to approve of the support staff salary committee’s recommendations as 
outlined above for all employees, with the exceptions of Peggy Cerva, Deanna Carter, 
and Jennifer Walker. 
 
A motion was made by David Hamilton, seconded by Toni Riekeberg and passed to 
approve of the support staff salary committee’s recommendation as outlined above for 
Peggy Cerva.  Jim Cerva abstained from the vote. 
 
A motion was made by Toni Riekeberg, seconded by Jim Cerva and passed to approve of 
the support staff salary committee’s recommendation as outlined above for Deanna 
Carter.  David Hamilton abstained from the vote. 
 
A motion was made by Toni Riekeberg, seconded by David Hamilton and passed to 
approve of the support staff salary committee’s recommendation as outlined above for 
Jennifer Walker.  John Walker abstained from the vote. 
 
A motion was made by Jim Cerva, seconded by Toni Riekeberg and passed to give an 
additional 25-cent per hour raise to the two Level II staff secretaries who do the SIS 
reporting, from $7.00 to $7.25.  David Hamilton abstained from the vote. 
 
A motion was made by John Walker to give an additional 45-cent per hour raise to Level 
IV staff, from $8.55 to $9.00.  Motion died for lack of a second. 
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A motion was made by Toni Riekeberg, seconded by Don Kinkhorst and passed 
unanimously to accept the resignation of middle school math teacher Joe Webb at the end 
of the 2001-2002 school year. 
 
Scott Hess asked for the board’s approval and support for the upcoming Young Farmer’s 
Tour and activities to be held August 5-7, 2001.  Mr. Hess estimated around 300 people 
will be taking part in the activities, which is hosted by Macon Young Farmers and the 
North Shelby Ag Leaders.  Toni Riekeberg made a motion, seconded by Jim Cerva and 
was passed unanimously to approve and support the upcoming Young Farmer’s Tour and 
activities. 
 
The following students were recognized: 
 Brian Coleman – Middle School Student Leadership Camp 
 Mark Mendenhall – All-District Quiz Bowl 
 Haley Morrissey – 2nd place in high jump in sectional competition 
 
Toni Riekeberg read thank you cards the board had received from Jim Cerva, Stevie 
Coram, Jim and June Long, and Bill and Helen Neff. 
 
The next regular scheduled board meeting will be Thursday, June 28, 2001, at 5:00 p.m. 
in the high school library. 
 
Toni Riekeberg moved that the Macon R-1 Board of Education enter into executive 
session as provided by Missouri Law, Section 610.021, for the purpose of discussing 
personnel, specifically employment of certificated and non-certificated personnel.  
Macon R-1 Board Policy BC, Section 3, states that “The Board reserves the right, as 
provided by law, to conduct closed meetings, including any records or votes, to the extent  
that they relate to: actions relating to the hiring, firing, disciplining or promotion of 
particular district employees.”  Don Kinkhorst seconded the motion.  Those voting yea –  
John Walker, Jim Cerva, Toni Riekeberg, Don Kinkhorst, and David Hamilton.  Those 
voting nay- none.  Motion passed. 
 
 
_____________________________ 
Kathy McElwain, President 
 
_____________________________ 
Deborah Baker, Secretary 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 




